

# Implementing The Joint Commission Perinatal Care Core Measure on Exclusive Breast Milk Feeding

**Revised Edition** 

© 2010 by the United States Breastfeeding Committee. Cite as: United States Breastfeeding Committee. *Implementing The Joint Commission Perinatal Care core measure on exclusive breast milk feeding*. Rev ed. Washington, DC: United States Breastfeeding Committee; 2010.

# **Table of Contents**

Summary Sheet	1
Background	2
Part 1: Guidelines for Data Collection	4
Introduction and Overview on Data Collection	5
Recommendations for Documentation	6
Appendix for Part 1: Charting Samples	8
Part 2: Implementing Practices That Improve Exclusive Breast Milk Feeding	g 19
Introduction and Overview on Practice Implementation	20
Recommendations for Evidence-Based Best Practices	22
Labor and Delivery Care	22
<ul><li>a. Initial skin-to-skin contact</li><li>b. Initial breastfeeding opportunity</li><li>c. Routine procedures performed skin-to-skin</li><li>d. Other</li></ul>	
Postpartum Care	24
<ol> <li>Feeding of Breastfed Infants         <ol> <li>Initial feeding received after birth</li> <li>Supplementary feedings</li> </ol> </li> </ol>	24
<ul> <li>2. Breastfeeding Assistance <ul> <li>a. Documentation of feeding decision</li> <li>b. Breastfeeding advice and counseling</li> <li>c. Assessment and observation of breastfeeding</li> <li>d. Pacifier use</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	26
<ul> <li>3. Contact Between Mother and Infant <ul> <li>a. Separation of mother and newborn during transition to receiving patient care units</li> <li>b. Patient rooming-in</li> <li>c. Instances of mother infant separation throughout the intrapartum stay</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	29

	<u>Fa</u>	cility Discharge Care	30
	a.	Assurance of ambulatory breastfeeding support	
	b.	Distribution of "discharge packs" containing infant formula	
	Sta	aff Training	31
	a.	Preparation of new staff	
	b.	Continuing education	
	c.	Competency assessment	
	<u>Stı</u>	ructural and Organizational Aspects of Care Delivery	32
	a.	Breastfeeding policy	
	b.	Communication of breastfeeding policy	
	c.	Employee breastfeeding support	
	d.	Facility receipt of free infant formula	
	e.	Prenatal breastfeeding instruction	
	f.	Coordination of lactation care	
Appen	dix	for Part 2: Resources	35

### References

This document was funded in part by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Health Resources and Services Administration, Maternal and Child Health Bureau, grant 6T79MC00007-22-01 – University of Minnesota.

37

## **Summary Sheet**

On March 31, 2010, The Joint Commission's Pregnancy and Related Conditions core measure set was retired and replaced with the new Perinatal Care core measure set. The new <u>Perinatal Care core measure</u> set became available for selection by hospitals beginning with April 1, 2010 discharges.

What are the Perinatal Care core measures? The Perinatal Care core measure set comprises the following measures:

- Elective delivery
- Cesarean section
- Antenatal steroids
- Health care-associated bloodstream infections in newborns
- Exclusive breast milk feeding

# This toolkit, published by the United States Breastfeeding Committee, addresses the exclusive breast milk feeding core measure.

Part 1 of the toolkit, **Guidelines for Data Collection**, was originally released in January 2010. It is designed to aid hospitals and maternity facilities in accurate collection of the data needed to comply with the new measure. The toolkit was re-released with the addition of Part 2 in December 2010. Part 2 of the toolkit, **Implementing Practices That Improve Exclusive Breast Milk Feeding**, focuses on improving adherence to evidence-based best practices, which is ultimately reflected in rates of exclusive breast milk feeding.

**How is exclusive breast milk feeding defined?** The Joint Commission defines exclusive breast milk feeding as: "a newborn receiving only breast milk and no other liquids or solids except for drops or syrups consisting of vitamins, minerals, or medicines." Breast milk feeding includes expressed mother's milk as well as donor human milk, both of which may be fed to the infant by means other than suckling at the breast. While breastfeeding is the goal for optimal health, it is recognized that human milk provided indirectly is still superior to alternatives.

Are any infants excluded? Yes. The list of exclusions is included in this document and on <u>The Joint</u> <u>Commission's website</u>.

The United States Breastfeeding Committee is an independent nonprofit coalition of more than 40 nationally influential professional, educational, and governmental organizations. Representing over half a million concerned professionals and the families they serve, USBC and its member organizations share a common mission to improve the Nation's health by working collaboratively to protect, promote, and support breastfeeding. For more information on USBC, visit www.usbreastfeeding.org.

## Background

Pregnancy and related conditions were among the initial priority focus areas for hospital core measure development identified by key Joint Commission stakeholders. In 2002, the Pregnancy and Related Conditions (PR) core measure set was one of the initial sets of measures implemented.

On March 31, 2010, the Pregnancy and Related Conditions core measure set was retired and replaced with the new Perinatal Care (PC) core measure set. The new <u>Perinatal Care core measure set</u> became available for selection by hospitals beginning with April 1, 2010 discharges. This expanded measure set now comprises the following measures:

- Elective delivery
- Cesarean section
- Antenatal steroids
- Health care-associated bloodstream infections in newborns
- Exclusive breast milk feeding

The Joint Commission's core measures serve as a national, standardized performance measurement system providing assessments of care delivered in given focus areas. One factor causing varying compliance with core measures may be a lack of awareness of the evidence connecting processes of care to improved outcomes. Hospitals should plan to use their data to drive quality improvements in evidence-based care and to help track progress from year to year.

The Joint Commission is looking specifically at the number of exclusively breast milk-fed term infants as a proportion of all term infants. The exceptions are those infants meeting certain criteria in which breastfeeding is contraindicated, and excluding all infants who have spent time in the Neonatal Intensive Care Unit (NICU). The measure is not examining medically acceptable reasons to supplement a breastfed infant. In other words, The Joint Commission will be measuring how many non-NICU babies without a contraindication to breastfeeding were exclusively breast milk-fed.

The Joint Commission is looking at the following ratio:

<u># of exclusively breast milk-fed non-NICU term infants, including those supplemented with human milk</u> # of non-NICU term infants, including those with medical reasons for supplementation, with certain exceptions\*

#### \*Please see page 5 for allowable exclusions from the denominator.

The Joint Commission defines exclusive breast milk feeding as: "a newborn receiving only breast milk and no other liquids or solids except for drops or syrups consisting of vitamins, minerals, or medicines." Breast milk feeding includes expressed mother's milk as well as donor human milk, both of which may be fed to the infant by means other than suckling at the breast.

#### Important note on exclusive breastfeeding

The health outcomes in most studies on breastfeeding are based on mother/child dyad breastfeeding, i.e., feeding at the breast. Although WHO and CDC now define breastfeeding to include feeding expressed milk, it is only in recent years, and predominantly in the United States, that studies have begun to include

expressed milk as part of the definition of breastfeeding. Further research is necessary to assess whether the health impact of breastfeeding for mother and child is also present with the feeding of expressed milk.

#### Important note on non-exclusive breast milk feeding

There are medical indications for supplementing a breastfed infant, but The Joint Commission does not require documentation of these indications. If the supplement consists of expressed or donor human milk, these infants can still be counted as exclusively breast milk-fed. Medical reasons for supplementation are *not* reasons for excluding infants from the denominator.

However, the indications for supplementing a breastfed infant should be documented for purposes of patient care. It is important to note that "supplements" may consist of expressed or donor human milk or formula, and each hospital will need to define whether "supplement" includes breast milk or only refers to formula. Note that hospitals seeking Baby-Friendly designation are required to document medical reasons for supplementation, as well as the route and type of supplementation.

The Joint Commission assumes that implementation of evidence-based best practices for infant feeding and care will greatly diminish the numbers of infants who become dehydrated from insufficient milk transfer. Supplementation (using breast milk or formula) is medically indicated in these infants. It is expected that in any facility there will always be a small number of breastfed infants in whom supplementation is medically indicated, even with exemplary implementation of best practices. Experience with public reporting on exclusive breastfeeding in California shows that less than 10% of breastfed infants are supplemented in the top-performing hospitals. Such hospitals range from public institutions serving low-income populations to private hospitals. Note that supplements can always take the form of human milk, either donor milk or expressed mother's milk. Part 1 Guidelines for Data Collection

## Introduction and Overview on Data Collection

Accurate documentation of infant feeding will help hospitals monitor their practices and comply with the new Perinatal Care core measure set. Inadequate documentation of formula use, breastfeeding, and breast milk feeding can impede progress in delivering evidence-based care.

Compliance with the new core measure may require facilities to modify their paper charts and/or electronic medical records. Thus facilities may want to consider charting modifications that support breastfeeding (such as length of skin-to-skin contact, especially immediately following birth). This section offers suggestions on how to accurately collect data, and the appendix includes samples from exemplary facilities that already collect data on exclusive breast milk feeding.

The measure will exclude from the denominator the following infants:

- Discharged from the hospital while in the Neonatal Intensive Care Unit (NICU)
- ICD-9-CM Principal Diagnosis Code or ICD-9-CM Other Diagnosis Codes for galactosemia
- *ICD-9-CM Principal Procedure Code or ICD-9-CM Other Procedure Codes* for parenteral infusion
- Experienced death
- Length of Stay >120 days
- Enrolled in clinical trials
- Documented *Reason for Not Exclusively Feeding Breast Milk*. The Joint Commission describes the only acceptable maternal reasons for which "breast milk feeding should be avoided" as:
  - HIV infection
  - Human t-lymphotrophic virus type I or II
  - Substance abuse and/or alcohol abuse
  - o Active, untreated tuberculosis
  - Taking certain medications, i.e., prescribed cancer chemotherapy, radioactive isotopes, antimetabolites, antiretroviral medications, and other medications where the risk of morbidity outweighs the benefits of breast milk feeding
  - Undergoing radiation therapy
  - o Active, untreated varicella
  - Active herpes simplex virus with breast lesions

In some of these cases, the infant can and should be exclusively fed breast milk or donor human milk, even though The Joint Commission allows these infants to be excluded from the denominator. For example, a mother with herpetic lesions on one breast can still feed from the other breast. A mother with active untreated tuberculosis can have someone else feed her infant her own expressed milk, but feeding at the breast is not recommended due to droplet precautions, according to expert sources. A mother in a clinical trial may breastfeed if the trial allows.

It is important to note that the "reasons for not exclusively feeding breast milk" listed by The Joint Commission are *not* indications for *supplementation* in a breastfed infant. Many of these exclusions concern breastfeeding *initiation*.

## **Recommendations for Documentation**

The Joint Commission currently suggests the following sources for collecting data on exclusive breast milk feeding:

- 1) Discharge summary
- 2) Feeding flow sheets
- 3) Individual treatment plans
- 4) Intake and output sheets
- 5) Nursing notes
- 6) Physician progress notes

Two of the six suggested sources—the intake/output sheets and feeding flow sheets—represent direct documentation of the types of feeding and offer the best starting place for appropriate documentation. The other four sources can augment these primary sources of information.

The United States Breastfeeding Committee suggests several different approaches to accurate data collection on exclusive breast milk feeding at discharge. These approaches may be applied to both paper and electronic documentation.

- 1) Modify existing charting to support appropriate data collection and easy extraction with chart audits.
  - Avoid using the word "bottle" as a synonym for formula. Because bottles may contain expressed breast milk or donor human milk, it is best to be specific about the milk that the infant is consuming.
  - Encourage provider orders that state "exclusive breastfeeding" or "breastfeeding contraindicated due to \_\_\_\_\_." This may help collect and extract data more easily.
  - Create a special charting section on supplementation, that lists what the supplement is (formula, the mother's expressed milk, or donor human milk), and the indication. This may be a form, a stamp, or a sticker.
  - Collect information on each infant related to the approved reasons for not exclusively feeding breast milk. Consider creating a check-off list that includes these reasons to exclude the infant from the denominator. It may be useful to have this check-off list in a central location for those indications that will not change, such as HIV infection or substance abuse.
- 2) Key information should be aggregated and summarized.
  - This can be done readily with electronic medical records. Note that any measures that will be electronically aggregated cannot be in free text, and must exist as a ready-made option for the user to choose. Paper charts may require chart audits at the time of discharge or after discharge. In this case, the information would need to be presented in a way that can be readily extracted.
- 3) A hospital may use a feeding flow sheet or intake/output sheet as a central source of <u>final</u> documentation for all feeding information that may be present elsewhere (such as feeding records kept by mothers, or notes on supplementation written in the physician progress notes).
  - Feeding records kept by mothers can be a useful source of information for a nurse to add into the nursing flow sheets.
- 4) Universal data collection on all infants will support consistent practices and is preferable to sampling.
  - It is helpful to record information on each feeding, and to have a place where the aggregate data for that patient is summarized.

- If using a paper record, creating a lightly shaded row or column for formula use may make it easier to perform data extraction for chart audits.
- 5) Point-of-use inventory management can support documentation of feeding practices.
  - Some hospitals have had success in handling formula in the same manner as medications: a practice that can provide an easy way to document and track use of any formula, just as medication use is tracked. Including formula in automated medication dispensing and distribution systems provides a time-saving vehicle for accurate data collection while investing a minimal amount of staff time.

### **Additional measures**

Updating documentation tools and changing work flow sheets can be time-consuming and costly. Thus, in addition to adding documentation to monitor exclusive breast milk feeding, hospitals may want to take advantage of the update process to add tools that will help encourage and monitor *other* best practices related to infant feeding. Such measures will help a hospital reduce the number of breastfed infants receiving formula for non-medical indications. Additional practices might include:

- Documentation that allows easy measurement of breastfeeding initiation rates.
- Documentation that includes the route of supplement administration, as this information may become relevant in improving best feeding practices.
- Documentation that describes the medical indication for supplementation especially for conditions that may arise during the infant's stay (e.g., dehydration, mother starting a contraindicated medication).
- Documentation that allows staff to record the length of time of skin-to-skin contact, especially immediately following birth.
- Lactation documentation that includes ventral positioning as a positioning option (mother semireclining with infant prone on her body, with infant's head between her breasts and abdomen against hers).
- Documentation that shows the mother has been taught and understands various aspects related to infant feeding, such as: the health impact of breastfeeding to mother and child; the importance of exclusivity; the importance of colostrum; information on milk supply, engorgement versus fullness, sore nipples, mastitis, pacifiers, and WIC, as well as information on preparing and giving formula, if appropriate. Most importantly, documentation can reflect that the breastfeeding mother is discharged knowing *how* to breastfeed, with a skill set that includes demonstration of proper positioning, achievement of infant latch, recognition of swallowing, knowledge of when to feed the infant and for how long, and recognition that the infant is receiving sufficient milk.
- Documentation that demonstrates that the risks of inappropriate formula use were reviewed by the mother, including the risks to breastfeeding success, and health risks of formula feeding to mother and baby. (Such charting practices can help augment data collection on formula use.)
- Documentation that supports workflows that eliminate mother-infant separation and disruptive procedures for the first two hours after birth.

## **Appendix for Part 1: Charting Samples**

**Note:** The United States Breastfeeding Committee does not endorse the use of any particular documentation product or brand.

Charting samples are provided as a starting point and come from hospitals already implementing documentation procedures that satisfy the accurate collection of data for the exclusive breast milk feeding core measure. These examples are intended to aid hospitals in assessing their current charting tools and considering potential adjustments.

All examples are used with permission of the contributing institution.

### Example 1

**Electronic medical record from St. Vincent's Medical Center, Bridgeport, CT, a Baby-Friendly facility.** This electronic medical record system was customized for this institution and is one of the best examples identified.

St. Vincent's Medical C 2800 Main Street Bridgeport, CT 06606	enter	Fake Baby MR#: 0000 DOB: Unit: Training Unit	Age Bed: Train4
Print Date & Time: 12/18/2009 11:59		Attending:	
	actation St	atistics	
		12/18/09	
	09:04	12:06	13:08
Feeding Method	Attempted breastfeeding	Did not nurse - skin to skin contact done	Soft cup feeder Annotation: greater than 10% wt loss MD order to supplement attempted breastfeed with ebm and sns infant too sleepy only 5ccs followed with 10 ccs more ebm via soft feeder
Supplemented per mom's request	0	0	0
Total supplement per mom's req	0	0	0
Supplemented medical indication	0	0	0
Total supplement medical indic	0	0	0
Soft cup feedings	0	0	1
Total supplement soft cup feed	0	0	1
SNS Feedings	0	0	1
Total supplement SNS feedings	0	0	1
	0	0	0
Recorded by			
	12/18/09		and the second second
	23:00		
Total supplements formula fed	0		
Recorded by			
Ne	wborn I&O	<i>rev 4-08</i> 12/18/09	
Inter-	09:04	12:06	13:08
Weight	2000		
Weight (gms)	3000	2600	2600
Infant Void	No	No	
Infant Stool	No	No	
Intake			
Breastfeeding			
Feeding	Attempted	Did not nurse - skin	Soft cup feeder
	breastfeeding	to skin contact done	Annotation: greater than 10% wt loss MD order to supplement attempted breastfeed with ebm and sns infant too sleepy only Sccs followed with 10 ccs more ebm via soft feeder
Infant Suck Quality	Weak		Fair
Breastfeeding Quality	Attempted		Attempted

*Intake and output (I&O) documentation:* Note that the type of feeding described is a pre-populated choice. Free text is described as "annotation." Because of weight loss of 400 grams and poor suck, the infant was given expressed breast milk, but still counts as exclusively breast milk-fed according to The Joint Commission measure.

	and the second descent and the second of the	an Allow and Council Council and Allow and		Diana	# 6	6	Tetel#		100000
	Patient ID Patient Name	Pediatrician	Delivery Date	Exclusive	Mat Request	Med Ind	Supp lement		
Breast		fhc	12/6/2009 8:39:00 AM	Yes	0	0			
Breast		FHC	12/10/2009 11:36:00 AM	Yes	0	0			
Breast		FHC	12/2/2009 9:10:00 PM	Yes	0	0		8	
Breast		FHC	12/10/2009 6:29:00 PM	Yes	0	0		í.	
Breast		MSP	12/4/2009 11:47:00 AM	Yes	0	0			
Breast		FHC (HO) Oranage	12/3/2009 10:00:00 AM	Yes	0	0			
Breast		FHC (HO) Dr. Dela	12/7/2009 4:51:00 PM	Yes	0	0			
Breast		fhe h.o.	12/8/2009 4:45:00 AM	Y+s	0	0			
Breast		Anyoha Anselm	12/8/2009 9:00:00 AM	No	0	0	13	1	
Breast		Alonzo - Prohealth	12/13/2009 3:13:00 AM	Yes	0	0			
Breast	an series	PHC	12/2/2009 11:02:00 PM	No	1	0	, 1	period of the state of the second	Anna 1946

Aggregate breastfeeding statistics compiled in a monthly report. Each row represents a different patient.

The last row shows a mother who stated on admission that she planned to exclusively breastfeed. Although not medically indicated, this mother did request one formula supplement during the hospital stay. As a result, the aggregate report then shows a "no" in the "Planned Exclusive" column.

The patient identifiers are omitted here, but are normally available if needed for chart audit. An audit was necessary for the mother on the third row from the bottom. This mother changed her mind and decided to formula feed although all education and support was offered, and she gave 13 formula feedings. Because she changed her mind after the fact, staff only documented the feedings without clicking the Newborn I&O tabs that would trigger "medical indication" or "maternal request." Thus there are no numbers under medical indication or maternal request.

All other rows show exclusive breastfeeding throughout the hospital stay.

	Initiation:	NSVD	C-section	Breastfed	Said "yes" to	Exclusive	Had	Exclusive	Exclusive
Month	% that breastfed at all during stay	Skin- to- skin* in first ½ hour	Skin-to- skin* ½ hour when able to respond	in 1 <sup>st</sup> hour	Recovery Room	breast milk feeding upon D/C	medical indication to supple- ment	and medical indication combined %	education offered and documented
July	79/100	28/57	22/55	54/70	31/77	37/77	21/77	58/77	63/63
	70%	49%	40%	77%	40%	48%	27%	75%	100%
Aug	81/101	37/38	16/31	60/74	46/81	45/81	17/81	62/81	76/76
	80%	97%	52%	81%	57%	56%	21%	77%	100%

Prior to the development of computerized data aggregation at this hospital, this spreadsheet was used for manually auditing charts and continues to be used by utilizing computerized aggregation. This spreadsheet shows that in August, 81 of 101 mothers initiated breastfeeding. Out of those 81, 45 mothers (56%) were still exclusively breastfeeding upon discharge from the hospital, while 17 mothers (21%) had a medical indication to supplement. While The Joint Commission is not looking at medical indications to supplement, monitoring this data can help improve quality of care.

\*Please see page 23 for further discussion of skin-to-skin contact.

Fake baby	+ 0000 First		Citerille	um-apt	na piece 🐐 testera 👘
Eacterion Statistics - Enke baby (000)					1000 2 8 60
CONTRACTOR DESIGN CONTRACTOR	AND COLUMN AND DESCRIPTION OF	12/19/05	and the second second	12/20/09	AND SHARE THE REAL
Sand and the second states of the second	13:21	16:30	21:21	01:22	11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11
Feeding Method	nruastfed	breastfed	Breastfed	Breastfad	HACK MARKED
Supplemented per mom's request	0	0.000	0	0	
Tatal supplement per mom's reg	0	0	D	0	Contraction of the local division of the loc
Supplemented medical indication	0.000	0	0	0	the second second
Total supplement medical indic	0	0	0	0	Martin Table - The
Soft cup feedings	0 0	0	0	0	The Reader of the second secon
Total supplement saft cup feed	10 0 0 0 0 C C	0	0	a	Contractor of the second
SNS Feedings	0.10	0	0	1	A CONTRACTOR AND A
Total supplement SNS feedings	10	10	0	0	States - Contract - Carl
Total supplements	0	0	C	0	THE REAL PROPERTY AND
Total breastfeeds in hespital	-12 0 0.0	3	4	5	The second se
Recorded by					and the second and the second

This hospital now tracks number of breastfeeds through hospital stay for exclusive breast milk feeding reporting, shown at left.

Breastfeeding Statistics							
Report Printed: 13	21/2009 3:13:53 PM		12/01/09 to	12/21/09			Part I, Page N
	Patient ID Patient Name	Pedistrician	Delivery Date	Planaed Exclusive	# Breastleeds in Hospital	# Supplement Supplement Mat Request Med Ind	Total # Supplement
Breast			12/17/2009 9:45:00 AM	Yes	. 11	0 0	
Feeding Method							
Breast			12/17/2009 12:33:00 PM	Yes	23	0 0'	
Total : 1							
ending Medical						1	
Breast			12/18/2009 4:09:00 PM	Yes	5 17	0 0	1000
Total : 1	· Second		.a Nata d		83. L		1. Sec. 1.

This hospital now tracks total number of breastfeeds *and* supplements as it generates its monthly aggregate report.

Data collection tool for exclusive breast milk feeding core measure

J	F	М	Α	М	J	J	А	S	0	Ν	D	Exclusion Criteria
100												Total deliveries for month
20												Ever admitted to the Neonatal Intensive Care Unit
												ICD-9-CM Principal Diagnosis Code or ICD-9-CM Other Diagnosis Codes for galactosemia
												ICD-9-CM Principal Procedure Code or ICD-9-CM Other Procedure Codes for parenteral infusion
												Experienced death
												Length of Stay >120 days
												Enrolled in clinical trials related to pregnancy/post-partum
1												HIV infection
												Human t-lymphotrophic virus type I or II
3												Substance abuse and/or alcohol abuse
												Taking certain medications where the risk of morbidity outweighs the benefits of breast milk feeding
												Undergoing radiation therapy
												Active, untreated tuberculosis
1												Active herpes simplex virus with breast
52												Exclusive breastfed at Breast
4												Exclusive breast milk-fed with supplemental feeder
56												Total exclusive breast milk-fed
56/78* 72%												Totals % Exclusive breast milk-fed for TJC (exclude overlap)

\*Of the 25 that met criteria for exclusion, three were already captured as admits to NICU, so total exclusions = 22 and denominator = 78 (data offered as example to explain tool).

## Example 2

#### Electronic medical record from Clarian Health, IN.

F	lesults Rev	view						🚽 Print 🛷 0 minutes ad
ł	in 🛄							
Γ	Lab Results	Vital Signs Sign	nificant Events Results - 72 Hours	Radiology Pathology D	iagnostics   Glucose Da	a Respiratory Care	TPN Therapy Analysis	Nutrition
	Flowsheet:	Nutrition Services Deta	iled 🔽 Level: Nutr	ition Services Detailed	More © T	able C Group C List		
Ē			, 20 Norma	- L 2000 10 27 - 05 D				
L	<b>4 )</b>		JU NOVE	mber 2009 T0:37 - 05 Decen	nder 2009 TU:37 (Clinic	al Hangej		
	Navigator	X	Nutrition Services Detailed	12/04/2009 10:29	12/04/2009 10:28			
	<u> </u>	Intake	Intake					
			Human Milk Type	breast milk EXPRESSED 20 kca	al			
			🔲 Human Milk Oral	100.0 mL				
			Formula Type	Alimentum 20 kcal				
			💷 Formula	100.0 mL				
			🔲 Feeding Time (Minutes)	15 Minutes	15 Minutes			
			Breastfeeding Count	2	1			

The best place to view type, amount, and length of feeding is on the Nutrition tab within Results Review, above.

1/0									🛃 Pri	nt 📀
<b>1</b>	🖌 🎯 🁬 🔛									
4 F			03 Dece	mber 2009 6:00 -	05 December 200	09 5:59 (Clinical	Range)			
	Fluid Balance		First 12 Hour Total 12/03/2009 6:00 - 17:59	Second 12 Hour Total 12/03/2009 18:00 - 12/04/2009 5:59	24 Hour Total 12/03/2009 6:00 - 12/04/2009 5:59	First 12 Hour Total 12/04/2009 6:00 - 17:59	Second 12 Hour Total 12/04/2009 18:00 - 12/05/2009 5:59	24 Hour Total 12/04/2009 6:00 - 12/05/2009 5:59	Clinical Range Total	
	Continuous Infusions	b NORepinephrine 4 mg (2 mCa/ka/min)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
		ት መረጉ የሚያስት በ በ በ በ በ በ በ በ በ በ በ በ በ በ በ በ በ በ በ	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
		Oral Fluid Volume	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Intake		Liquid Meds	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	Oral Intake	Human Milk Oral	0	0	0	100	0	100	100	
		Formula	0	0	0	100	0	100	100	
		Breastfeeding Count	0	0	0	3	0	3	3	
		Feeding Time (Min	0	0	0	30	0	30	30	
		Total	0	0	0	200	0	200	200	
		Urine Uutput	<u> </u>	U	U	U	U			
	Urine/Stool/Ustomy	Stool Volume	<u> </u>	U	U	U	U			
Jutput	<u> </u>	Stool Count	U	U	U	U	U			
	Gastric/Jejuno Uut	Emesis	U	U	U	U	U			
	D: 1 :	Emesis Lount	0	U	U	U	U		U	
	Dialysis	PD Hourly Balance	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
		Total Palance	0	0	0	200	0	200	200	
			Daily	(Day Sta	art Time	is 6:00)	_	_		
	200.00 <sub>T</sub>		Bany			<u>13 0.007</u>				
	150.00				·				Intake	9
	100.00								Outpu	Jt
	0.00								Balar	ice
	0.00	12/0	03/2009			12	/04/2009			
_								CERT	EVEDPHYS 04 Decem	iber 20

The Intake/Output tab will display amount given totals, but will not display type of feeding or feeding time. It will, however, differentiate between formula and breast milk feedings.

🐔 Cli	nview	( CEI	RT   I	Power	not	e, Ph	illip -	3700	1260	Vi	tals I/	0)-	Micros	oft Int	ernet Explore												
с	Pa urrent	itient Page Usen	Pow Vital	ernote s VO PHYS I	, Phill Login	lip - 37 🔽	001260 Ige User		<b>√</b> 🤤		Location: U5SW U5715 P Age: 27 years Gender: Male				15715 P MF 's Fin	MRN: 37001260 ** Weight ** FIN: 380017822 ** Allergies **									Ŷ	Cla	aria
	SE/N	N		Sh	iow	Hour	rly	Sec	tions		As of: 12/04/2009 13:02				:02 12	12/04/2009 🕮 Sign 🛛 Add a Drain			in/Tu	ıbe	Large						
						Vitals						Pa	ain						Intal	e							ļ
12/0 06 t 12/0 05	)4/09 :00 :0 :0 )5/09 :59	Temperature (DegC)	Heart Rate (bpm)	Respiratory Rate (br/min)	02 Sats (%)	02 Delivery Mode	SP/DP Blood Pressure #1 fmmHal	BP # 1 MAP	(mmHg) BP # 1 Method	Comfort/Functional Goal	Pain Scale 🖲 Used	Pain Score	Post Intervention Pain Score	Radiation (Admission/1st Onset Only)	Formula Type	Formula Volume (mL)	Human Milk Type		Human Milk Oral (mL)	Feeding Time (Minutes)	Breast Feeding Count (#)	Nipple Type	Feeding Readiness Scale (1-5)	Nippling Quality Scale (1-5)	Caregiver 🖉 Technique Scale (A-E)	Intake Total	Intake Grand Totals
10:28	-	]								Г										15	x1						
10:29	-	)													Alimentum 20 kca	100	breast mil	k EXPRESSED 20 kcal	100	15	x2	Other: test				200	200
10:55	-									Г													1	1	A		
12 Tota	al															100			100		x3					200	200
42 Tet	.1															12/0	5/2009	_									
24 Tota	al															100			100		x3					200	200

Clinview displays type, amount, feeding time, and nipple type on the Vitals Intake/Output flow sheet.

### Example 3

Adapted from University of California, San Diego, a Baby-Friendly facility.

Date/ Formu	Time RN/LC/MD Ila Supplementation Initiated for:
0	New maternal medication contraindicated in breastfeeding Development of untreated varicella or herpes simplex w/breast lesions
0	New enrollment in a clinical trial
Other	reasons:
0	Hypoglycemia: glucosemg%
0	Excessive wt loss:% athours of age
0	Failure to latch athours
0	Delayed lactogenesis
0	Jaundice related to decreased intake (per MD)
0	LBW/IUGR requiring caloric suppl. (per MD or LC)
0	Mother/baby separation; explain
0	Maternal insistence
0	Other
Educa	ation provided re Risks & Benefits of formula: OYes ONo
	If No, explain:
Supple	ement route (check all that apply):
0	SNS (at breast)
0	Finger
0	Cup
0	Bottle

This facility uses a formula supplement "stamp" that is put in the paper record for each instance of supplementation with infant formula. Use of expressed mother's milk or donor human milk is not included. Again, note that medical reasons for supplementation are unrelated to The Joint Commission's acceptable "reasons for not exclusively feeding breast milk." Baby-Friendly documentation requires the same data collection as for the exclusive breast milk feeding core measure but would also encourage this tool for tracking and improving exclusive breastfeeding rates. The presence of this stamp anywhere in the paper record easily alerts chart auditors that this infant was not exclusively feed breast milk.

## Example 4

Adapted from San Antonio Community Hospital, Upland, CA, a Baby-Friendly facility.

Brea	st Feeding Data	Coll	ectic	n To	ol	Month				<u>۱</u>	'ear						
Date of	Date of			Type of Delivery Mod			e of Feeding				plem	ental R	leason	1			
Deliver	y Patient	Vag	CIS	NICU	Br	Bottle	Both	Exclu	Supp	MI	Ped	Mom	Jaund	Wt.	BS	ͺOP	LPT
1																	
!																	
1																	
	_																
i																	
			<u> </u>														
			<u> </u>														
		_															
	_																
			<u> </u>											<u> </u>			
	-																
	_					-											
	_																
	_																
,	-																
1														<u> </u>			
1																	
1																	
	_																
Total						1											
	Symbols Key: Br=Breast	Exclu=	n Exclusio	ve Sun	n=Sun	nlement	al Feed	ing l	u M=Medi	cal In	dicatio	n Jau	nd=.law	ndice			
	Mom=Mother's R	equest	jWt=	Weight	Loss	JBS=Lo	w Bloo	d Sug	аг	J0P=	Inade	quate O	utput	LPT=	Late P	reterm	
< → → \\sl	neet1 / Sheet2 / Sheet3 /								•				-				

An example of one effective tool to document aggregate data when doing paper chart audits.

## Part 2 Implementing Practices That Improve Exclusive Breast Milk Feeding

## Introduction and Overview on Practice Implementation

Part 2 of this toolkit focuses on implementing practices that improve the core measure's outcomes and meet The Joint Commission's standards. It is structured around the dimensions of care described in the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) survey of Maternity Practices in Infant Nutrition and Care (mPINC). Designed to give direction to hospital leaders and staff, the main approach toward improving the measure's outcomes consists of implementing and improving maternity care practices that have been shown to increase the incidence and duration of exclusive breastfeeding. For example, implementation of evidence-based maternity care practices decreases the incidence of dehydration from inadequate breastfeeding,<sup>1</sup> which has been reported to be a common medical indication for formula supplementation.

In order to optimize breastfeeding outcomes, the World Health Organization (WHO) and the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) have identified *Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding* (Table 1). This set of evidence-based policy and practice steps has been demonstrated to improve breastfeeding outcomes.<sup>2</sup> <sup>3</sup> Research indicates that there is an additive effect of the implementation of the *Ten Steps*: each additional step experienced by a new mother during the maternity stay increases the chances that her baby will be breastfed at the time of discharge.<sup>4</sup> A national study examining a sample of U.S. women found that 70% of first-time mothers participating intended to breastfeed exclusively, and that those who gave birth in facilities where most of the *Ten Steps* were in practice were six times more likely to achieve exclusive breastfeeding.<sup>5</sup> Thus, implementing the *Ten Steps* is a powerful strategy to improve breastfeeding and health outcomes, achieve national breastfeeding objectives, and decrease unnecessary supplementation.

The *Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding* form the basis of the WHO/UNICEF Baby-Friendly Hospital Initiative. Birth facilities that have achieved Baby-Friendly<sup>®</sup> designation have successfully demonstrated implementation of the *Ten Steps* through an on-site, independent assessment process. The Baby-Friendly<sup>®</sup> designation consists of the *Ten Steps* plus the additional step of compliance with the WHO International Code of Marketing of Breast-*m*ilk Substitutes.<sup>6</sup>

Several evidence-based interventions will be discussed in Part 2 of this toolkit, the majority of which are drawn from the *Ten Steps*. Keeping mothers and babies together offers the most significant opportunity for improvement of exclusive breastfeeding, however.<sup>7</sup> This includes continuous, uninterrupted skin-to-skin contact immediately after birth until the first feeding occurs, continued skin-to-skin contact during the hospital stay, and rooming-in both day and night.

- 1. Have a written breastfeeding policy that is routinely communicated to all health care staff.
- 2. Train all health care staff in skills necessary to implement this policy.
- 3. Inform all pregnant women about the benefits and management of breastfeeding.
- 4. Help mothers initiate breastfeeding within one hour of birth.
- 5. Show mothers how to breastfeed and how to maintain lactation, even if they are separated from their infants.
- 6. Give newborn infants no food or drink other than breast milk, unless *medically* indicated.
- 7. Practice "rooming in"—allow mothers and infants to remain together 24 hours a day.
- 8. Encourage breastfeeding on demand.
- 9. Give no pacifiers or artificial nipples to breastfeeding infants.
- 10. Foster the establishment of breastfeeding support groups and refer mothers to them on discharge from the hospital or clinic.

## **Recommendations for Evidence-Based Best Practices**

#### Labor and Delivery Care

- a. Initial skin-to-skin contact
  - <u>Practice</u>: Emphasize skin-to-skin contact immediately after birth to facilitate imprinting of proper breastfeeding technique by the infant. The infant is quickly dried and then placed naked on mother's bare chest immediately after birth; then both are covered, except for the baby's head, with warmed blankets. A cap may be placed on the infant's head but his face should be visible. Ensure the infant is dried between his skin folds, and that wet towels and clothing are not in contact with him. The umbilical cord is not clamped until the infant is dried and on the mother's chest. The cord may be clamped with the infant turned slightly to the side with the clamp placed in the usual position, about 2 centimeters from the infant's body. Emphasize skin-to-skin contact as soon after birth as possible in cases of cesarean delivery. Ideally this should be with the mother as soon as she is stabilized, but other family members can serve until mother becomes available.

For mothers and infants having non-emergent cesarean births, immediate skin-to-skin contact after birth, while incisions are being closed, may help prevent both maternal and neonatal hypothermia and provide a pleasurable distraction during the remainder of the surgery. (See appendix for resources on how to implement this practice.)

- <u>Rationale</u>: This practice, part of the 1997 WHO initiative "The Warm Chain,"<sup>8</sup> helps promote breastfeeding,<sup>7</sup> and prevents hypothermia and hypoglycemia.<sup>8</sup> Being near the mother helps the infant adjust to extra-uterine life, with the familiar sound of her heartbeat and voice, and with warmth from her body heat. Studies show that the mother's body responds to the infant's body temperature, aiding in thermoregulation of the infant.<sup>9</sup> <sup>10</sup> Delayed cord clamping may also prevent anemia in the infant.<sup>11</sup> <sup>12</sup>
- <u>Who</u>: Prenatal Educators; Labor and Delivery Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Obstetrics and staff, including midwives; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff; Neonatal Intensive Care Unit staff.

#### b. Initial breastfeeding opportunity

• <u>Practice</u>: Emphasize breastfeeding opportunities in the first hour of life. Infants immediately placed skin-to-skin with their mother after birth without interruption tend to find the breast and spontaneously initiate breastfeeding within the first hour. It is usually not necessary to bring the infant to the breast. "Ventral positioning" may facilitate this process: with the mother semi-reclining, the infant is placed prone on the mother's chest, with infant's head between her breasts and abdomen resting on hers. This crucial time can include transport of the infant and mother from the delivery area to the postpartum area while the infant is skin-to-skin on the mother's chest, as is recommended by the World Health Organization (WHO).<sup>8</sup> During this time, the infant should not be removed for bathing, weighing, examinations, or medications, according to WHO guidelines.<sup>8</sup> Diapering may also be postponed until after the first feed. Anticipatory guidance may be necessary for family members so that they will allow the infant and mother to have this uninterrupted time together skin-to-skin. Note that it may

take some infants longer than one hour to spontaneously initiate breastfeeding, particularly if the mother was given sedating medications during labor.

- <u>Rationale</u>: Evidence has shown that postponing the first feeding is a strong predictor of breastfeeding failure.<sup>4</sup> <sup>13</sup> <sup>14</sup> In addition to increased risk of neonatal hypothermia, immediate bathing of the infant and mother may disrupt initial breastfeeding behavior. Infants appear to have a heightened sense of olfactory learning in the first hour after birth,<sup>15</sup> naturally seeking their mother's breast by smell, particularly if any amniotic fluid is present there.<sup>16</sup> <sup>17</sup> <sup>18</sup> Immediate skin-to-skin contact after birth results in the infant having enhanced recognition of his own mother's milk, and is associated with longer breastfeeding duration.<sup>19</sup>
- <u>Who</u>: Prenatal Educators; Labor and Delivery Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Obstetrics and staff, including midwives; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff; Neonatal Intensive Care Unit staff.

#### c. Routine procedures performed skin-to-skin

- <u>Practice</u>: Perform Apgar assessments and other procedures which may be painful (heel-sticks, medication administration) while mother and baby are skin-to-skin or breastfeeding. Choose the easiest task first, establish as the standard of care, and build other skin-to-skin performed procedures as staff confidence levels rise.<sup>20</sup> <sup>21</sup>
- <u>Rationale</u>: This practice avoids mother-infant separation, may diminish newborn stress and risk of neonatal hypothermia and hypoglycemia,<sup>22</sup> and may reduce the use of concentrated sucrose solutions. Skin-to-skin contact and breastfeeding are analgesic to the newborn.<sup>23 24 25</sup> Incremental changes in newborn care policies may create more "buy-in" for nurses performing these procedures.<sup>20 21</sup>
- <u>Who</u>: Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff; Neonatal Intensive Care Unit staff.

#### d. Other

- <u>Practice</u>: Assure continuous physical, emotional, and informational support from skilled, trained professionals during and just after birth, such as birth doulas, midwives, or registered nurses specially trained in the art of labor support.
- <u>Rationale</u>: During labor, continuous care from birth doulas has been shown to decrease the need for pain medications and more invasive birth practices,<sup>26</sup> which can subsequently interfere with breastfeeding. Such labor support can lead to higher breastfeeding intent and initiation.<sup>27</sup> It may also help lower the rate of cesarean deliveries by as much as half,<sup>26</sup> another Perinatal Care core measure.
- <u>Who</u>: Hospital Administrator; Labor and Delivery Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff; Chief of Anesthesia and staff.

### **Postpartum Care**

- 1. Feeding of Breastfed Infants
  - a. Initial feeding received after birth
    - <u>Practice</u>: The infant should remain skin-to-skin with the mother until the first feeding spontaneously occurs. This usually occurs within the first hour, but may take longer if the infant has been exposed to certain labor medications. This may necessitate delaying other routine newborn procedures including weighing, measuring, bathing, and "routine" observation of medically stable infants in the nursery, prioritizing breastfeeding.
    - <u>Rationale</u>: Multiple studies have shown that delay in first breastfeeding beyond the first hour of life is associated with breastfeeding difficulties, including earlier weaning.<sup>4</sup> <sup>13</sup> <sup>14</sup> Skin-to-skin contact in the three hours following birth is associated with improved exclusive breastfeeding rates in the hospital.<sup>28</sup> Breastfeeding is important to help the infant imprint proper suckling while the baby is awake and alert immediately after birth.<sup>7</sup> The calories from early breastfeeding and skin-to-skin contact can reduce the risk of hypoglycemia.<sup>29</sup> Note that some labor medications may delay the baby's spontaneous progress to the breast beyond the first hour, <sup>30</sup> <sup>31</sup> and may be linked to problems with suckling or other infant breastfeeding difficulties.<sup>31</sup> <sup>32</sup> <sup>33</sup>
    - <u>Who</u>: Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff.

#### b. Supplementary feedings

- <u>Practice</u>: Include appropriate supplementation guidelines in your breastfeeding policy and documentation. This should include the reason for supplementation, the route (e.g., spoon, cup, syringe, etc.), the form of the supplement (e.g., formula, expressed mother's own milk, donor human milk), and the appropriate amount given the infant's age and weight. It is preferable to use milk expressed from the infant's own mother or donor human milk as a supplement; this practice would also allow the infant to be counted as exclusively breast milk-fed for the core measure.
- <u>Rationale</u>: This practice allows for tracking of supplementation to help with continuous quality improvement. Amounts given should reflect the stomach capacity of the infant: approximately 5-7 mL on day 1, 7-12 mL on day 2, 18-25 mL on day 3, 28-42 mL on day 4, 34-48 mL on day 5.<sup>34</sup> Note that stomach capacity in these ages is even lower in infants born by cesarean.<sup>34</sup> Using these numerical guidelines, encourage feeding according to satiation cues. Avoiding artificial nipples in supplementing breastfed newborns helps avoid nipple preference, which can interfere with the establishment of breastfeeding.<sup>35</sup> If the baby is receiving supplementation of any type, the mother should also be hand expressing; any colostrum or milk she obtains should be used to supplement her baby. If the feeding and hand expression are unsuccessful, the mother should initiate pumping.
- <u>Who</u>: Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff.

- <u>Practice</u>: Avoid using supplements for which there is no medical indication.
- <u>Rationale</u>: There is no medical evidence of benefit for glucose water or water feeds.<sup>36</sup>
- <u>Who</u>: Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers; Nurse Educators; Chief of Pediatrics; Chief of Family Practice; Chief of Pharmacy; Purchasing Managers.
- <u>Practice</u>: If not already in existence, consider developing a policy and procedure that encourages use of mother's own expressed milk or banked donor human milk as a preference over formula, when supplementation is indicated. Further information can be obtained from the <u>Human Milk Banking Association of North America</u>.
- <u>Rationale</u>: For infants who require supplementation for a medical reason, use of human milk preserves the bowel flora and pH of the newborn's gut,<sup>37 38</sup> and avoids exposure to potentially sensitizing non-human antigens. In addition, using mother's own expressed milk or donor human milk allows the infant to be counted as exclusively breast milk-fed. Use of human milk also reinforces the message to the family of the importance of human milk.
- <u>Who</u>: Hospital Administrator; Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers; Nurse Educators; Chief of Pediatrics; Chief of Family Practice; Chief of Pharmacy.
- <u>Practice</u>: When addressing questions about the effect of maternal medication on breastfeeding, consult evidence-based resources on medication safety such as <u>LactMed from</u> the National Library of Medicine.
- <u>Rationale</u>: Few drugs require cessation or interruption of breastfeeding; for those that do, there are often safer alternatives. Use of accurate medication safety resources allows for patient-centered decision making and evidence-based care. The Joint Commission allows maternal use of medications that are unsafe in lactation as an appropriate reason to give formula (although using donor human milk instead of formula would be preferable). Note: Intravenous contrast is not a contraindication to breastfeeding, according to multiple expert sources, including the American College of Radiology.<sup>39</sup>
- <u>Who</u>: Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff; Chief of Pharmacy and staff; Chief of Radiology and staff; Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators.
- <u>Practice</u>: Assure accountability in distribution of infant formula and nipples. Consider storing formula in a locked cabinet or medication dispensing system. When administered, record the amount, method of administration, lot number, time, reason for supplementation, person who administered the formula, and patient number.
- <u>Rationale</u>: Tracking the use of formula fosters accountability and is essential in the event of manufacturer recalls. Locked dispensing systems help with accountability and ease documentation. Giving supplements to breastfed newborns by means of artificial nipples is not recommended as it may undermine the establishment of breastfeeding.<sup>35</sup>

- <u>Who</u>: Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Pharmacy Director (if using locked medication device); Chief of Pediatrics and staff.
- <u>Practice</u>: Review the risk of routine or non-medically indicated formula use with all mothers, including the risks to breastfeeding success as well as potential health risks to mother and infant, especially due to early weaning. Consider including nursing documentation that risks were reviewed with the mother. In addition, assure that all formula feeding mothers receive oral and written instructions explaining the appropriate mixing, storage, discarding, and feeding of formula.
- <u>Rationale</u>: The health risks of non-exclusive breastfeeding are well described.<sup>40</sup> Such charting can help ensure patient-centered, shared decision making, and ensure that mothers are instructed in the safe use of formula. Some hospitals have employed informed consent forms for mothers who request formula without a medical indication.
- <u>Who</u>: Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff.

#### 2. Breastfeeding Assistance

#### a. Documentation of feeding decision

- <u>Practice</u>: Document that mother has received adequate information to make an informed feeding choice, and that she understands the risks of formula feeding to her health and that of her infant.
- <u>Rationale</u>: Informed decision making is patient centered, and allows staff and patient to have mutual respect for the decision, once made. Decisions involving risks of harm should be disclosed and discussed with patients.
- <u>Who</u>: Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff.
- <u>Practice</u>: Avoid use of the term "bottle" as a synonym for formula feeding.
- <u>Rationale</u>: Bottles may contain expressed or donor human milk. Formula may be given by other means besides a bottle.
- <u>Who</u>: Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Chiefs of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff.

#### b. Breastfeeding advice and counseling

- <u>Practice</u>: Staff and parents should be taught the following information, both in the prenatal setting and in the hospital:
  - Avoid scheduled feedings. Feed at the earliest signs of hunger: baby's eyes open, rooting, yawning, and stretching. Crying is a late sign of hunger.
  - It is normal for exclusively breastfed babies under six months to feed 8-11 times in 24 hours.<sup>41 42</sup> Nursing more than the minimum (8 feedings per 24 hours) will help mature milk come in sooner, avoiding high bilirubin levels and excessive weight loss. Babies commonly cluster feed, asking for several closely-spaced feeds followed by a longer sleep.
  - During the hospital stay, a newborn who does not wake to feed at least 8 times in 24 hours should be assessed for hydration status and signs of sepsis or hypoglycemia. If the baby appears healthy, continue to monitor until he is feeding effectively and spontaneously waking for feeds.
  - Use of supplements, especially in the early weeks, can decrease milk supply, cause undue engorgement, and risk early weaning. Frequent nursing helps increase milk supply. Discuss normal newborn behavior, so that parents will understand that it is normal for infants to breastfeed frequently or cluster feed. Explain to parents that babies may breastfeed for comfort as well as for nourishment, and that this does not reflect inadequate milk production.
- <u>Rationale</u>: These practices have been shown to promote breastfeeding duration and exclusivity.<sup>4</sup> <sup>13</sup> <sup>43</sup> Breastfeeding education during the prenatal period provides pregnant women and their partners with the information necessary for implementation of best practices in the hospital and at home.
- <u>Who</u>: Prenatal Educators; Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff.

#### c. Assessment and observation of breastfeeding

- <u>Practice</u>: As much as possible, staff should allow mother to position the baby and achieve latch, with guidance if necessary, rather than positioning and latching on the infant for the mother.
- <u>Rationale</u>: This strategy will help optimize mother's chances of success after returning home. She will better learn how to become independent with successful latch and positioning and this may improve her self-efficacy.<sup>44 45</sup>
- <u>Who</u>: Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators.
- <u>Practice</u>: Be prepared to offer extra help for those mothers at increased risk for delay in milk production: cesarean delivery (especially if unscheduled), large infants(>3600g), primiparas, prolonged labor,<sup>32</sup> obesity,<sup>46</sup> infants of diabetic mothers,<sup>47</sup> and possibly for those using selective serotonin-reuptake inhibitors.<sup>48</sup> These mothers will need particular attention to

assure frequent feedings, rooming-in, skin-to-skin contact, and appropriate latch and positioning, and may need heightened access to a trained lactation specialist.

- <u>Rationale</u>: Increased attention to at-risk dyads will diminish the risk of neonatal dehydration, hyperbilirubinemia, and excessive weight loss, decreasing the need for supplementation in these infants and improving rates of exclusive breast milk feeding.
- <u>Who</u>: Hospital Administrator; Lactation Managers; Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff.
- <u>Practice</u>: Formal evaluation of breastfeeding, including observation of position, latch, and milk transfer, should be undertaken by trained caregivers at least twice daily and fully documented in the record during each day in the hospital after birth.<sup>36 49</sup> During the last eight hours preceding discharge of the mother and baby, formal documented assessment of breastfeeding effectiveness should be performed by a breastfeeding-trained medical professional.<sup>49</sup> International Board Certified Lactation Consultant (IBCLC) staffing levels should be consistent with evidence-based recommendations.<sup>50</sup>
- <u>Rationale</u>: Close observation by trained professionals helps prevent complications associated with insufficient milk transfer.
- <u>Who</u>: Hospital Administrator; Lactation Managers; Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff.

#### d. Pacifier use

- <u>Practice</u>: Include a policy with clear and limited indications for pacifier use, such as if needed during circumcisions for analgesia, or if parents supply their own. The policy may include informing parents of risk of interference with the establishment of breastfeeding.
- <u>Rationale</u>: Pacifiers have been shown to interfere with the establishment of breastfeeding<sup>4</sup>  $^{32}$   $^{35 51 52}$  and are not necessary in the early weeks.  $^{53}$
- <u>Who</u>: Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff; Chief of Pharmacy.
- <u>Practice</u>: Restrict access to hospital-issued pacifiers. Some hospitals successfully do this by keeping pacifiers in locked cabinets or storing them in locked medication dispensing devices. It may be helpful to institute this process at the same time as instituting a process for securing and tracking formula use.
- <u>Rationale</u>: While often popular with parents and hospital staff, pacifiers have been shown to interfere with the establishment of breastfeeding and are not necessary in the early weeks.<sup>4</sup> <sup>13</sup> <sup>14 35</sup> They may mask signs of hunger and have been shown to cause problems with latch. Use of pacifiers may contribute to increased rates of non-exclusive breast milk feeding if such interference results in excessive weight loss or dehydration. Keeping pacifiers in locked

medication dispensing devices allows managers to track their use. While promoting pacifiers for sleep for older infants to reduce the risk of SIDS, the American Academy of Pediatrics states that pacifiers are not to be used in breastfeeding newborns for the first month, until breastfeeding has been well established.<sup>53</sup>

- <u>Who</u>: Prenatal Educators; Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff; Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Chief of Pharmacy.
- <u>Practice</u>: Restrict use of pacifiers dipped in concentrated sucrose solution to circumstances in which they are needed for analgesia, and not for calming babies, delaying feedings, or attracting babies to the breast.
- <u>Rationale</u>: Reduce the circumstances by which infants will need to be calmed by artificial means. Rooming-in and skin-to-skin contact are calming to newborns. Parents should learn other calming strategies they will be able to practice at home.
- <u>Who</u>: Prenatal Educators; Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff; Chief of Obstetrics and staff.

#### 3. Contact Between Mother and Infant

#### a. Separation of mother and newborn during transition to receiving patient care units

- <u>Practice</u>: If mother and infant must be transported after birth, delay transfer until initial skinto-skin contact and feeding have occurred. Whenever possible, infant should be transported while skin-to-skin on the mother's chest, as recommended by WHO.<sup>8</sup> Mother and infant should remain in the same room for at least two hours after birth and be cared for as a unit ("pair care" or "couplet care").
- <u>Rationale</u>: These practices diminish risk of neonatal hypothermia by allowing thermoregulation of the newborn.<sup>8</sup> Keeping mother and baby together has been shown to promote breastfeeding.<sup>7 28</sup>
- <u>Who</u>: Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff.

#### b. Patient rooming-in

- <u>Practice</u>: Emphasize rooming-in. All infants, regardless of feeding method, should be kept with the mother both day and night. Families should be informed about rooming-in and why it is important.
- <u>Rationale</u>: Rooming-in has been shown to promote exclusive breastfeeding<sup>54 55</sup> and longer breastfeeding duration.<sup>4 14</sup> Babies who room-in are more likely to take in more breast milk<sup>54</sup> and gain more weight per day<sup>56</sup> and are less likely to become jaundiced.<sup>57</sup>

Infants who stay near their mothers sleep better and cry less,<sup>58</sup> and mothers get the same amount of sleep whether the infant is in their room or the nursery.<sup>59</sup> Rooming-in allows the mother to learn to recognize her infant's cues and feed at the earliest signs of hunger. Rooming-in is also associated with improved maternal competence in caring for her newborn.<sup>60</sup> <sup>61</sup> <sup>62</sup>

• <u>Who</u>: Prenatal Educators; Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Hospital Administrator.

#### c. Instances of mother infant separation throughout the intrapartum stay

- <u>Practice</u>: Perform Apgar assessments, heel-sticks, and medication administration while mother and baby are skin-to-skin, with painful procedures performed while breastfeeding. Baby should be transported while skin-to-skin on the mother.
- <u>Rationale</u>: This practice both avoids mother-infant separation, and may diminish newborn stress and risk of neonatal hypothermia and hypoglycemia.<sup>22</sup> Skin-to-skin and breastfeeding are analgesic to the newborn.<sup>23</sup> <sup>24</sup> <sup>25</sup>
- <u>Who</u>: Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff.
- <u>Practice</u>: Avoid waking the mother and/or infant and removing the infant from the mother's presence in order to obtain routine weights and vital signs. Whenever possible, these should be done in the mother-infant room and timed so both can be assessed together, in order to reduce the number of interruptions to mother's and infant's sleep. If the infant must be removed from the mother's room, he should be returned as soon as circumstances allow. Consider allowing the mother or another family member to accompany the infant and help assure his immediate return.
- <u>Rationale</u>: This practice is patient centered, promoting appropriate rest of mother and infant,<sup>63</sup> and promotes breastfeeding by minimizing mother-infant separation.
- <u>Who</u>: Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators.

### **Facility Discharge Care**

#### a. Assurance of ambulatory breastfeeding support

- <u>Practice</u>: Arrange for evaluation of all breastfeeding newborns within 3-5 days of age, by a pediatrician or other knowledgeable health professional, as recommended by the American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP). This visit should include infant weight; physical examination, especially for jaundice and hydration; breast symptoms in the mother (painful feedings, engorgement); infant elimination patterns; and a formal, observed evaluation of breastfeeding, including position, latch, and milk transfer.<sup>36</sup> This may include a home visit.
- <u>Rationale</u>: Close follow-up is recommended by the AAP, and helps prevent serious complications due to insufficient milk transfer. The AAP notes that weight loss in the infant

of greater than 7% from birth weight indicates possible breastfeeding problems and requires more intensive evaluation of breastfeeding and possible intervention to correct problems and improve milk production and transfer.<sup>36</sup>

- <u>Who</u>: Postpartum Nurse Managers; Nurse Educators; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff; Public Health Nurses; Visiting Nurses.
- <u>Practice</u>: Offer walk-in support groups for all new parents. These support groups should offer trained breastfeeding support, in addition to general support for new parents. In addition, consider having a support group leader visit the mother before discharge and offer to provide the mother's telephone number to group leaders. Alternatively, a designated trained staff member from the hospital can call all new parents after discharge to aid in support. Finally, a support warm-line at the institution can be helpful and can make referrals to an institution-based or community support group, and outpatient lactation consultation if necessary.
- <u>Rationale</u>: These practices may help promote breastfeeding duration and thus optimal health for mother and infant. Such support systems help encourage all new parents to get the help they may require.
- <u>Who</u>: Hospital Administrator; Postpartum Nurse Managers; Nurse Educators; Lactation Managers and staff.

#### b. Distribution of "discharge packs" containing infant formula

- <u>Practice</u>: Refrain from giving breastfeeding mothers formula company discharge packs and/or extra bottles of formula upon discharge. Staff should also refrain from giving other supplements for infants such as water, teas, or herbal preparations.
- <u>Rationale</u>: Distribution of industry-provided materials and other "free" gifts is a form of marketing that implies endorsement of the product by the hospital, sending a mixed message to patients. Such materials have been shown to interfere with exclusive breastfeeding,<sup>64 65</sup> increasing the risk of non-exclusive breastfeeding at 10 weeks by 39%.<sup>65</sup> Hospital distribution of such marketing materials raises ethical concerns as well. Patient safety is compromised when mothers cannot be informed of recalls of formula distributed by hospitals.
- <u>Who</u>: Hospital Administrator; Risk Managers; Purchasing Managers; Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Chief of Pediatrics and staff; Chief of Family Practice and staff; Hospital Ethics Committee.

#### **Staff Training**

- a. Preparation of new staff
- b. Continuing education
- c. Competency assessment

For a., b., and c.:

- <u>Practice</u>: Provide basic education to new staff regarding perinatal care practices that may impact breastfeeding, such as avoidance of mother-infant separation, skin-to-skin contact, early initiation of breastfeeding, and the hospital's breastfeeding policy. Individual training on latch, positioning, and swallowing should be incorporated. Also provide continuing education on breastfeeding to existing staff. All staff should be given competency assessments at least once a year. Staff education and competencies should be mandatory and assessed during yearly evaluations. Many online tools and in-person courses are available that can assist in both training and competency assessment. Note that policy changes should be implemented prior to staff training, to ensure training is most effective.
- <u>Rationale</u>: Staff training in evidence-based best practices is essential to implementation.<sup>66 67</sup>
- <u>Who</u>: Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers; Nurse Educators; Chief of Pediatrics; Chief of Obstetrics; Chief of Family Practice.

#### Structural and Organizational Aspects of Care Delivery

- a. Breastfeeding policy
- b. Communication of breastfeeding policy

#### For a. and b.:

- <u>Practice</u>: Have a written breastfeeding policy that is communicated to all staff including physicians and allied health care providers. Consider integrating such a policy into a general infant feeding policy. Assure that tangential (or department specific) policies that involve infant feeding practices are congruent with the breastfeeding policy, such as blood draws, hearing screens, and picture taking. Plan for Quality Improvement (QI) programs to collect data on policy compliance (e.g., number of patients rooming-in, time spent skin-to-skin following birth, amounts and types of supplementation, etc).
- <u>Rationale</u>: The development and communication of a breastfeeding policy has been found to be one of the strongest predictors of breastfeeding duration and exclusivity. Effective communication to staff is essential in order to ensure it is properly implemented.
- <u>Who</u>: Hospital Administrator; Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers; Nurse Educators; Chief of Pediatrics; Chief of Obstetrics; Chief of Family Practice; Quality Improvement Committee; Compliance Officer.

#### c. Employee breastfeeding support

- <u>Practice</u>: Provide space and time for lactating employees and visitors to express milk, and consider providing on-site day care for young infants.
- <u>Rationale</u>: While not required by The Joint Commission, consistent standards for both employees and patients help staff provide consistent messages to patients. Worksite lactation support has also been shown to gain a positive return on investment, decreasing employee turnover and reducing sick days to care for sick infants.<sup>68</sup> Section 4207 of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act of 2010 specifies that employers must provide reasonable unpaid break time and private space that is not a bathroom for non-exempt employees to

express milk until the child's first birthday. Employers with fewer than 50 employees may apply for an exemption if the provision creates an "undue hardship.")

• <u>Who</u>: Human Resources Department; Hospital Administrator; Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers; Nurse Educators; Prenatal Educators.

#### d. Facility receipt of free infant formula

- <u>Practice</u>: Ensure that business relationships and vendor policies with formula and breastfeeding equipment companies are congruent with policies for other vendors.
- <u>Rationale</u>: Hospital vendor policies should not allow for products that are not paid for or inventoried. Acceptance of free formula in return for the hospital's implied endorsement of formula, indeed a particular brand of formula, raises several ethical concerns, not the least of which is the promotion of a product which is not medically necessary for most infants.
- <u>Who</u>: Hospital Administrator; Purchasing Managers; Labor and Delivery and Postpartum Nurse Managers; Nurse Educators; Chief of Pediatrics; Chief of Family Practice; Compliance Officer; Hospital Ethics Committee.

#### e. Prenatal breastfeeding instruction

- <u>Practice</u>: Discuss infant feeding at prenatal visits and during prenatal education classes, using open-ended questions, exploring each mother's questions and concerns in a non-judgmental way, and offering education targeted to her specific concerns. In addition, prenatal education should include information about breastfeeding as optimal nutrition, impact of lack of breastfeeding on health and other outcomes, and anatomy and physiology of lactation.<sup>69</sup>
- <u>Rationale</u>: This counseling method allows patients to feel safe in addressing their concerns and is effective and patient centered.<sup>70</sup> Evidence shows that primary care based educational programs on breastfeeding had the greatest effect of any single intervention on both initiation and short-term duration.<sup>69</sup>
- <u>Who</u>: Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Prenatal Educators.
- <u>Practice</u>: Give anticipatory guidance to parents in the prenatal period regarding the hospital stay, particularly about immediate and continuous skin-to-skin contact, first feeding, frequent feedings, rooming-in, and pacifiers, the effect of supplements on milk supply and breastfeeding. Suggest limiting visitors so that mothers and infants can bond and normal feeding and sleeping patterns will not be interrupted.
- <u>Rationale</u>: Anticipatory guidance will assure parents of continuity of care between the community and the hospital, easing the transition to evidence-based practices in the maternity facility.
- <u>Who</u>: Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Obstetric Office Managers; Prenatal Educators.

- <u>Practice</u>: Incorporate breastfeeding education into all routine prenatal classes and visits, regardless of mother's infant feeding decision, rather than limiting breastfeeding education only to dedicated breastfeeding classes. Invite partners and/or family to attend and participate.
- <u>Rationale</u>: Prenatal breastfeeding education improves breastfeeding outcomes.<sup>3</sup> <sup>71</sup> <sup>72</sup> <sup>73</sup> If incorporated into routine prenatal care, breastfeeding information will be more accessible to pregnant women, helping the hospital course and postpartum period go more smoothly. Partners and family members will be better equipped to support the mother and baby and will receive consistent messages.
- <u>Who</u>: Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Obstetric Office Managers; Nurse Managers and staff; Nurse Educators; Prenatal Educators.
- <u>Practice</u>: Eliminate formula advertising and marketing materials (such as coupons, free samples, and gifts) from prenatal offices, prenatal classes, ultrasound offices, and other sites of medical care utilized by pregnant women.
- <u>Rationale</u>: Such materials have been shown to interfere with exclusive breast milk feeding.<sup>74</sup> Hospital and provider distribution of marketing materials raises ethical concerns and violates vendor policies.
- <u>Who</u>: Chief of Obstetrics and staff; Obstetric Office Managers; Ultrasound Office Managers; Prenatal Educators.

#### f. Coordination of lactation care

- <u>Practice</u>: Provide access to lactation care and services after discharge.<sup>3</sup> <sup>73</sup> These services may take the form of general new parent support groups staffed by a trained lactation specialist or one-on-one lactation consultation, both of which may be required by some women. Most women could also benefit from community-run breastfeeding support groups.
- <u>Rationale</u>: New parents often require ongoing lactation support, especially those discharged before their mature milk comes in. Access to trained lactation specialists increases breastfeeding success.<sup>75 76</sup> Other mothers with risk for delayed lactogenesis may require ongoing lactation support. Many women abandon breastfeeding in the first two weeks. Use of formula supplements in the first two weeks without medical indication may interfere with establishment of breastfeeding and result in early weaning before mothers have reached their own breastfeeding goals.<sup>4 13 14</sup> Early referral to the primary care provider on days 3-5 of life provides reassurance and avoids unnecessary supplementation and weaning.<sup>49</sup>
- <u>Who</u>: Hospital Administrator; Lactation Services Managers; Postpartum Nurse Managers; Nurse Educators.

## **Appendix for Part 2: Resources**

Below is a list of selected resources, some of which are available at no cost, and some of which are available for purchase. This list is by no means exhaustive and may be periodically updated. The most up-to-date list may be found on the <u>USBC website</u>. The United States Breastfeeding Committee has no financial interest in the sale or use of any of these resources.

#### California Department of Public Health: Examples of consents to supplement

- Includes two model consent forms in English and one in Spanish
- Includes model policy (from Kaiser) for supplementation

#### Academy of Breastfeeding Medicine: Clinical protocols

• See especially Protocol #3 (Supplementation) and Protocol #7 (Model Hospital Policy)

#### Lamaze International: <u>Healthy birth practices</u>

• Includes care practice papers such as *Keep Mother and Baby Together—It's Best for Mother, Baby, and Breastfeeding* 

#### Health Education Associates: Resources on skin-to-skin contact

- Skin to Skin in the First Hour After Birth: Practical Advice for Staff after Vaginal and <u>Cesarean Birth</u>: three-part video to aid in training hospital staff about the importance of skinto-skin and examples of the baby's stages during the first hour; practical advice for staff after a vaginal birth; and practical advice for staff after a cesarean birth
- "<u>The First Hour After Birth: A Baby's 9 Instinctive Stages</u>": tear-off pad which clearly explains the nine observable newborn stages that occur when a baby is in skin-to-skin contact after birth

#### JSI Maternal and Infant Health Project: "The Warm Chain"

• Ten-minute online video demonstrating the World Health Organization's recommendations on skin-to-skin contact and other measures for preventing neonatal hypothermia

California Department of Public Health: <u>Birth and Beyond California: hospital breastfeeding</u> <u>quality improvement and staff training demonstration project</u>

• Utilizes Quality Improvement (QI) methods and training to implement evidence-based policies and practices that support breastfeeding within the maternity care setting

#### University of Virginia: <u>Online provider training module</u>

• Provides 7 hours of CME and CEU

#### Association of Women's Health, Obstetric and Neonatal Nurses: <u>Guidelines for Professional</u> <u>Registered Nurse Staffing for Perinatal Units</u>

• Provides staffing recommendations for nurses as well as for lactation consultants

#### U.S. Lactation Consultant Association: <u>International Board Certified Lactation Consultant Staffing</u> <u>Recommendations for the Inpatient Setting</u>

• Provides staffing recommendations for lactation consultants in various hospital settings

Skin-to-skin contact during cesarean birth:



Photo courtesy of Cindy Curtis



Photo courtesy of Jack Newman

## References

1. Academy of Breastfeeding Medicine. Clinical Protocol #3: Hospital guidelines for the use of supplementary feedings in the healthy term breastfed neonate, revised 2009. New Rochelle, NY: Academy of Breastfeeding Medicine; 2009.

2. Kramer MS, Chalmers B, Hodnett ED, et al. Promotion of Breastfeeding Intervention Trial (PROBIT): a randomized trial in the Republic of Belarus. Jama 2001;285:413-20.

3. Chung M, Raman G, Trikalinos T, Lau J, Ip S. Interventions in primary care to promote breastfeeding: an evidence review for the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. Ann Intern Med 2008;149:565-82.

4. DiGirolamo AM, Grummer-Strawn LM, Fein SB. Effect of maternity-care practices on breastfeeding. Pediatrics 2008;122 Suppl 2:S43-9.

5. Declercq E, Labbok MH, Sakala C, O'Hara M. Hospital practices and women's likelihood of fulfilling their intention to exclusively breastfeed. Am J Public Health 2009;99:929-35.

6. World Health Organization. International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1981.

7. Moore ER, Anderson GC, Bergman N. Early skin-to-skin contact for mothers and their healthy newborn infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2007:CD003519.

8. World Health Organization. Thermal protection of the newborn: a practical guide. Geneva; 1997.

9. Mori R, Khanna R, Pledge D, Nakayama T. Meta-analysis of physiological effects of skin-to-skin contact for newborns and mothers. Pediatr Int 2009;52:161-70.

10. Bergstrom A, Okong P, Ransjo-Arvidson AB. Immediate maternal thermal response to skin-to-skin care of newborn. Acta Paediatr 2007;96:655-8.

11. McDonald SJ, Middleton P. Effect of timing of umbilical cord clamping of term infants on maternal and neonatal outcomes. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2008:CD004074.

12. Ceriani Cernadas JM, Carroli G, Pellegrini L, et al. The effect of timing of cord clamping on neonatal venous hematocrit values and clinical outcome at term: a randomized, controlled trial. Pediatrics 2006;117:e779-86.

13. DiGirolamo A, Grummer-Strawn L, Fein S. Maternity care practices: Implications for breastfeeding. Birth 2001;28:94-100.

14. Murray EK, Ricketts S, Dellaport J. Hospital practices that increase breastfeeding duration: results from a population-based study. Birth 2007;34:202-11.

15. Romantshik O, Porter RH, Tillmann V, Varendi H. Preliminary evidence of a sensitive period for olfactory learning by human newborns. Acta Paediatr 2007;96:372-6.

16. Delaunay-El Allam M, Marlier L, Schaal B. Learning at the breast: preference formation for an artificial scent and its attraction against the odor of maternal milk. Infant Behav Dev 2006;29:308-21.

17. Varendi H, Porter RH, Winberg J. Does the newborn baby find the nipple by smell? Lancet 1994;344:989-90.

18. Varendi H, Porter RH, Winberg J. Attractiveness of amniotic fluid odor: evidence of prenatal olfactory learning? Acta Paediatr 1996;85:1223-7.

19. Mizuno K, Mizuno N, Shinohara T, Noda M. Mother-infant skin-to-skin contact after delivery results in early recognition of own mother's milk odour. Acta Paediatr 2004;93:1640-5.

20. Rosswurm MA, Larrabee JH. A model for change to evidence-based practice. Image J Nurs Sch 1999;31:317-22.

21. McSherry R, Artley A, Holloran J. Research awareness: An important factor for evidence-based practice? Worldviews Evid Based Nurs 2006;3:103-15.

22. Warm Chain: thermal protection of the newborn. JSI, 2007. (Accessed January 3, 2010, at http://mihp.com.ua/warmchain.mpg)

23. Gray L, Miller LW, Philipp BL, Blass EM. Breastfeeding is analgesic in healthy newborns. Pediatrics 2002;109:590-3.

Chermont AG, Falcao LF, de Souza Silva EH, de Cassia Xavier Balda R, Guinsburg R. Skin-to-skin contact and/or oral 25% dextrose for procedural pain relief for term newborn infants. Pediatrics 2009;124:e1101-7.
 Uga E, Candriella M, Perino A, et al. Heel lance in newborn during breastfeeding: an evaluation of analgesic effect of this procedure. Ital J Pediatr 2008;34:3.

26. McGrath SK, Kennell JH. A randomized controlled trial of continuous labor support for middle-class couples: effect on cesarean delivery rates. Birth 2008;35:92-7.

27. Mottl-Santiago J, Walker C, Ewan J, Vragovic O, Winder S, Stubblefield P. A hospital-based doula program and childbirth outcomes in an urban, multicultural setting. Matern Child Health J 2008;12:372-7.

 Bramson L, Lee JW, Moore E, et al. Effect of Early Skin-to-Skin Mother-Infant Contact During the First 3 Hours Following Birth on Exclusive Breastfeeding During the Maternity Hospital Stay. J Hum Lact 2010;26:130-7.
 Chertok IR, Raz I, Shoham I, Haddad H, Wiznitzer A. Effects of early breastfeeding on neonatal glucose

levels of term infants born to women with gestational diabetes. J Hum Nutr Diet 2009;22:166-9.
30. Ransjo-Arvidson AB, Matthiesen AS, Lilja G, Nissen E, Widstrom AM, Uvnas-Moberg K. Maternal analgesia during labor disturbs newborn behavior: effects on breastfeeding, temperature, and crying. Birth 2001;28:5-12.

31. Nissen E, Lilja G, Matthiesen AS, Ransjo-Arvidsson AB, Uvnas-Moberg K, Widstrom AM. Effects of maternal pethidine on infants' developing breast feeding behaviour. Acta Paediatr 1995;84:140-5.

32. Dewey KG, Nommsen-Rivers LA, Heinig MJ, Cohen RJ. Risk factors for suboptimal infant breastfeeding behavior, delayed onset of lactation, and excess neonatal weight loss. Pediatrics 2003;112:607-19.

33. Riordan J, Gross A, Angeron J, Krumwiede B, Melin J. The effect of labor pain relief medication on neonatal suckling and breastfeeding duration. J Hum Lact 2000;16:7-12.

34. Evans KC, Evans RG, Royal R, Esterman AJ, James SL. Effect of caesarean section on breast milk transfer to the normal term newborn over the first week of life. Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed 2003;88:F380-2.

35. Howard CR, Howard FM, Lanphear B, et al. Randomized clinical trial of pacifier use and bottle-feeding or cupfeeding and their effect on breastfeeding. Pediatrics 2003;111:511-8.

36. Gartner LM, Morton J, Lawrence RA, et al. Breastfeeding and the use of human milk. Pediatrics 2005;115:496-506.

37. Fanaro S, Chierici R, Guerrini P, Vigi V. Intestinal microflora in early infancy: composition and development. Acta Paediatr Suppl 2003;91:48-55.

38. Edwards CA, Parrett AM. Intestinal flora during the first months of life: new perspectives. Br J Nutr 2002;88 Suppl 1:S11-8.

39. Administration of contrast media to nursing mothers. American College of Radiology, 2001. (Accessed March 9, 2010, at http://www.acr.org/MainMenuCategories/about\_us/committees/gpr-srp/AdministrationofContrastMediumtoNursingMothersDoc1.aspx.)

40. McNiel M, Labbok M, Abrahams S. What are the risks associated with formula feeding? A re-analysis and review. Birth 2010;37:50-7.

41. Hörnell A, Aarts C, Kylberg E, Hofvander Y, Gebre-Medhin M. Breastfeeding patterns in exclusively breastfeed infants: a longitudinal prospective study in Uppsala, Sweden. Acta Paediatr 1999;88:203-11.

42. Kent JC, Mitoulas LR, Cregan MD, Ramsay DT, Doherty DA, Hartmann PE. Volume and frequency of breastfeedings and fat content of breast milk throughout the day. Pediatrics 2006;117:e387-95.

43. Brent NB, Redd B, Dworetz A, D'Amico F, Greenberg JJ. Breast-feeding in a low-income population. Program to increase incidence and duration. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med 1995;149:798-803.

44. Blyth R, Creedy DK, Dennis CL, Moyle W, Pratt J, De Vries SM. Effect of maternal confidence on breastfeeding duration: an application of breastfeeding self-efficacy theory. Birth 2002;29:278-84.

45. Dennis CL. Identifying predictors of breastfeeding self-efficacy in the immediate postpartum period. Res Nurs Health 2006;29:256-68.

46. Rasmussen KM, Hilson JA, Kjolhede CL. Obesity may impair lactogenesis II. J Nutr 2001;131:3009S-11S.

47. Hartmann P, Cregan M. Lactogenesis and the effects of insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus and prematurity. J Nutr 2001;131:3016S-20S.

48. Marshall AM, Nommsen-Rivers LA, Hernandez LL, et al. Serotonin transport and metabolism in the mammary gland modulates secretory activation and involution. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2010;95:837-46.

49. Academy of Breastfeeding Medicine. ABM Clinical Protocol #2 (2007 Revision): Guidelines for hospital discharge of the breastfeeding term newborn and mother: "The going home protocol". In: Protocols AoBMC, ed. New Rochelle, NY; 2007.

50. Mannel R, Mannel RS. Staffing for hospital lactation programs: recommendations from a tertiary care teaching hospital. J Hum Lact 2006;22:409-17.

51. Barros F, Victoria C, TC S, al. e. Use of pacifiers is associated with decreased breastfeeding duration. Pediatrics 1995;95:497-9.

52. Howard CR, Howard FM, Lanphear B, deBlieck EA, Eberly S, Lawrence RA. The effects of early pacifier use on breastfeeding duration. Pediatrics 1999;103:E33.

53. American Academy of Pediatrics Task Force on Sudden Infant Death Syndrome. The changing concept of sudden infant death syndrome: diagnostic coding shifts, controversies regarding the sleeping environment, and new variables to consider in reducing risk. Pediatrics 2005;116:1245-55.

54. Bystrova K, Widstrom AM, Matthiesen AS, et al. Early lactation performance in primiparous and multiparous women in relation to different maternity home practices. A randomised trial in St. Petersburg. Int Breastfeed J 2007;2:9.

55. Mikiel-Kostyra K, Mazur J, Wojdan-Godek E. Factors affecting exclusive breastfeeding in Poland: crosssectional survey of population-based samples. Soz Praventivmed 2005;50:52-9.

56. Yamauchi Y, Yamanouchi I. The relationship between rooming-in/not rooming-in and breast-feeding variables. Acta Paediatr Scand 1990;79:1017-22.

57. Syafruddin M, Djauhariah AM, Dasril D. A study comparing rooming-in with separate nursing. Paediatr Indones 1988;28:116-23.

58. Keefe MR. Comparison of neonatal nighttime sleep-wake patterns in nursery versus rooming-in environments. Nurs Res 1987;36:140-4.

59. Keefe MR. The impact of infant rooming-in on maternal sleep at night. J Obstet Gynecol Neonatal Nurs 1988;17:122-6.

60. Klaus MH, Jerauld R, Kreger NC, McAlpine W, Steffa M, Kennel JH. Maternal attachment. Importance of the first post-partum days. N Engl J Med 1972;286:460-3.

61. Norr KF, Roberts JE, Freese U. Early postpartum rooming-in and maternal attachment behaviors in a group of medically indigent primiparas. J Nurse Midwifery 1989;34:85-91.

62. Prodromidis M, Field T, Arendt R, Singer L, Yando R, Bendell D. Mothers touching newborns: a comparison of rooming-in versus minimal contact. Birth 1995;22:196-200; discussion 1-3.

63. Bartick MC, Thai X, Schmidt T, Altaye A, Solet JM. Decrease in as-needed sedative use by limiting nighttime sleep disruptions from hospital staff. J Hosp Med 2009.

64. Donnelly A, Snowden H, Renfrew M, Woolridge M. Commercial hospital discharge packs for breastfeeding women. Cochrane Data Base Systematic Review 2000;2.

65. Rosenberg KD, Eastham CA, Kasehagen LJ, Sandoval AP. Marketing infant formula through hospitals: the impact of commercial hospital discharge packs on breastfeeding. Am J Public Health 2008;98:290-5.

66. Renfrew MJ, Dyson L, McCormick F, et al. Breastfeeding promotion for infants in neonatal units: a systematic review. Child Care Health Dev 2009.

67. Rosenberg KD, Stull JD, Adler MR, Kasehagen LJ, Crivelli-Kovach A. Impact of hospital policies on breastfeeding outcomes. Breastfeed Med 2008;3:110-6.

68. Shealy K, Li R, Benton-Davis S, Grummer-Strawn L. The CDC Guide to Breastfeeding Interventions. Atlanta: US Department of Health and Human Services, Center for Disease Control and Prevention; 2005.

69. Guise JM, Palda V, Westhoff C, Chan BK, Helfand M, Lieu TA. The effectiveness of primary care-based interventions to promote breastfeeding: systematic evidence review and meta-analysis for the US Preventive Services Task Force. Ann Fam Med 2003;1:70-8.

70. Best Start Social Marketing. Best Start's 3-step counseling strategy ©. Tampa, FL: Best Start Social Marketing; 1997.

71. Rosen IM, Krueger MV, Carney LM, Graham JA. Prenatal breastfeeding education and breastfeeding outcomes. MCN Am J Matern Child Nurs 2008;33:315-9.

72. Keister D, Roberts KT, Werner SL. Strategies for breastfeeding success. Am Fam Physician 2008;78:225-32.

73. Primary care interventions to promote breastfeeding: U.S. Preventive Services Task Force recommendation statement. Ann Intern Med 2008;149:560-4.

74. Howard C, Howard F, Lawrence R, al. e. Office prenatal formula advertising and its effect on breastfeeding patterns. Obstet Gyencol 2000;95:296-03.

75. Gonzalez KA, Meinzen-Derr J, Burke BL, et al. Evaluation of a lactation support service in a children's hospital neonatal intensive care unit. J Hum Lact 2003;19:286-92.

76. Castrucci BC, Hoover KL, Lim S, Maus KC. A comparison of breastfeeding rates in an urban birth cohort among women delivering infants at hospitals that employ and do not employ lactation consultants. J Public Health Manag Pract 2006;12:578-85.